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Legal Assistants
April 5, 2010
MEMORANDUM

To:      International Education Program Administrators

1) The 2010 Immigration Reform Bill?

2) Department of State Developments 

· 10/22/09 AILA Liaison Meeting Announcements
· Greece Joins Visa Waiver Program
· Consulate Problems with New DS-160 

3) H-1B Season Begins April 1
4) Congressional Research Service Report: Unauthorized Alien Students, Higher Education, and In-State Tuition Rates: A Legal Analysis
5) USCIS Vermont Service Center Examiners Get Credit for RFE’s
6) Department of Justice and USCIS Agreement on E-Verify
7) NYS Supreme Court Decision on F-1 Off-Campus Employment 

8) Deferred Enforced Departure Extended for Liberians 

9) US Department of Labor Publishes Final Rule on H-1C Nurses

Before I begin with the substance of this Memorandum, I would like to thank those of you who reached out to me while I was out ill for a good part of February and early March. I am happy to report that things are going well and I am back in the office, ably assisted by Lucy Cheung and now Lawrence Goldstein as well.  Welcome Lawrence!
Also, as requested and as promised, reviews of some of our favorite Brooklyn restaurants is now posted on our website, so bon appétit, and as always, we look forward to your comments and feedback.
1) The 2010 Immigration Reform Bill?
On March 11, 2010 the White House released a statement by President Obama regarding that day’s meetings on immigration reform. The President stated:

Today I met with Senators Schumer and Graham and was pleased to learn of their progress in forging a proposal to fix our broken immigration system. I look forward to reviewing their promising framework, and every American should applaud their efforts to reach across party lines and find commonsense answers to one of our most vexing problems. I also heard from a diverse group of grassroots leaders from around the country about the growing coalition that is working to build momentum for this critical issue. I am optimistic that their efforts will contribute to a favorable climate for moving forward. I told both the Senators and the community leaders that my commitment to comprehensive immigration reform is unwavering, and that I will continue to be their partner in this important effort.

The meeting the with grossroots leaders included immigrant advocates, labor leaders, Roman Catholics, and Evangelical Christian leaders, some of who denounced the administration’s immigration policies for the first time. It is reported that at the meeting the President presented a sober account of the political difficulties of an immigration bill this year-especially after the long battle over healthcare. Apparently, there may be problems with lining up Republican lawmakers who will be needed to balance democratic defections. 

The Schumer-Graham bill it believed to provide a path to legal status for the approximate eleven million illegal immigrants, as well as tighter enforcement against hiring illegal immigrant workers through the creation of a national biometric Social Security card for all workers, including U.S. citizens and legal immigrants. The bill also strengthens border enforcement and adds a temporary worker program for future immigrant workers. The labor movement is seeking an 
autonomous commission to monitor labor markets and determine how many visas should be available each year. Business groups favor an annual market oriented approach. 

A second statement was issued by the President on March 18, 2010 which stated:

In June, I met with members of both parties, and assigned Secretary Napolitano to work with them and key constituencies around the country to craft a comprehensive approach that will finally fix our broken immigration system. I am pleased to see that Senators Schumer and Graham have produced a promising, bipartisan framework which can and should be the basis for moving forward. It thoughtfully addresses the need to shore up our borders, and demands accountability from both workers who are here illegally and employers who game the system.
My Administration will be consulting further with the Senators on the details of their proposal, but a critical next step will be to translate their framework into a legislative proposal, and for Congress to act at the earliest possible opportunity.
I congratulate Senators Schumer and Graham for their leadership, and pledge to do everything in my power to forge a bipartisan consensus this year on this important issue so we can continue to move forward on comprehensive immigration reform.

In other words, Mr. Obama is looking for political cover. Will there be a comprehensive bill? Will there be specific non comprehensive reforms? Will reform come before or after the November elections? The seven month period from now through the November elections is a long time in politics. Much can happen, or not happen. Stay tuned.    
2) Department of State Developments 

· 10/22/2009 AILA Liaison Meeting 

The Minutes of a meeting between AILA and the Department of State on October 22, 2009 had several matters of interest regarding the new J-1 Skills List as well as other “J” issues.

 AILA asked: 
6. New Skills List (Updated) 

We appreciate VO including links to the 2009 Skills List and clarifying which skills list applies, and that Exchange Visitors whose countries are removed entirely from the 2009 Skills List are, retroactively, not subject to the home residence requirement. We do ask, however, that DOS revisit and extend this policy to relieve aliens from obligations of the skills list if their country kept a skills list entry but removed their relevant skill from the 2009 list. 

Response: The Skills List which was in effect when the visitor entered on the J-1 visa is the one that applies. Exchange programs and government funding are geared towards the needs of the visitor’s country during the time of the visitor’s exchange program. The visitor’s country deemed his or her field of specialized knowledge or skill to be needed in that country, and thus, required the visitor to return home. If the visitor failed to return home, the requirement does not fluctuate between subsequent lists. If the home country does not wish to require fulfillment of the residence requirement, it may issue a letter of No Objection.

Other extensively discussed issues included the Waiver Review Division, which follow:

Waiver Review Division Issues

32. Staffing: Can you provide an update on the current staffing of the Waiver Review Division (WRD), including the names of the officers within the WRD and how the officers’ work is divided (e.g., country, waiver type, etc.)? Can you provide a current organizational chart for the WRD?
Response: The Waiver Review Division has seven adjudicators with four of them working on no objection applications, one on exceptional hardship and persecution, one on Conrad waivers and one adjudicator who focuses on advisory opinions as to whether an exchange visitor is subject to the two-year return home residence requirement. L/W also has three waiver assistants and one data entry clerk that assists with the waiver process.
33. Workload: We renew our request that WRD provide AILA with statistics on the number of waivers received by category and the number of waivers favorably recommended by category during the most recent fiscal year.
Response: L/W received approximately 9000 waiver applications last year. Of the total, about 50 percent were no objection based waiver requests, 20 percent were advisory opinions and the rest were split among the other waiver bases. We are reviewing our procedures, however, and will likely make statistical information on our recommendations available to the public.
34. Public Inquiries: Some members have reported difficulties with the Public Inquiry line, such as being disconnected, being unable to speak with a live officer or having an officer who is insufficiently familiar with J-1 issues. Can you describe the current Public Inquiry line with respect to J-1 related questions? Is there an officer from the WRD available for J-1 related phone inquiries that come through the Public Inquiry line?
Response: The best number to call for most visa-related inquiries continues to be 202-663-1225. This line is staffed from 8:30 to 5 p.m., Eastern Standard Time. At times, due to the volume of the incoming inquiries, callers may have to listen to several minutes of recorded information before reaching a live Visa Specialist.
While all of our Visa Specialists are familiar with J-1 visas and waiver issues, callers who require additional information may wish to contact our dedicated e-mail box for student and exchange visitor visa questions at the following address: 
FMJVisas@state.gov
35. Waiver Numbers: If an applicant believes s/he was previously issued a waiver number, but has no record of the earlier number, how can the applicant obtain confirmation of the earlier-issued waiver number, and thus avoid resubmission of the DS-3035 and the unnecessary issuance of a second number?
Response: You may contact the Public Inquiry Division at 202-663-1225, and ask that they check to see if the applicant had a previous waiver case file number in the Waiver Review System.
36. No Objection Letter waivers: There have been some reports of the non-receipt of embassies’ letters of no objection. In one instance, an embassy reported having sent its letter of no objection three times before it was acknowledged as “received.” Please explain the steps involved in the receipt and the recording of the receipt of no objection letters (NOLs). How long is the typical time-frame from “receipt” until the NOL reaches the individual file or officer? What is the typical time-frame from receipt until the recording of the receipt on the case status page of the DOS website?
Response: Occasionally the postal service lose a no objection statement or delivers it to the wrong address in the Department, but once L/W receives a valid NOS, it takes approximately 2-3 days to update the applicant’s case file.
37. DOS website’s case status page: From time to time, there appear to be significant delays in updates to the case status page of the DOS website. Is the “update” on the case status page connected to the actual action taken such that it 
occurs automatically or concurrently with the action on the case, or, is the update done manually at a later time?
Response: Updates of the waiver online status checking system are not automatic. The system is updated at night.
38. Recommendation letters: Members report not receiving the WRD “recommendation” letter. Although DOS waiver recommendations are sent electronically to the USCIS, receipt of the DOS WRD recommendation letter is helpful for those planning to file for adjustment of status or who may need to provide an official update to the USCIS or Immigration Court on the status of a waiver case.
Response: If the attorney submits a G-28, s/he gets a copy of the recommendation. However, the staff will be reminded to send a copy of the recommendation to the attorney of record.
39. Follow-up from prior meetings:

In Minutes from the March 23, 2006 meeting:
#3 At our meeting on October 20, 2005, you indicated that DOS’ role as an IGA [Interested Government Agency] is under review and you would remain in touch with AILA as this discussion progresses. Have there been any developments on this topic?
VO Response: The issue of State Department acting as an IGA is still under review.
Question: Has there been any further development with regard to the role of the DOS in acting as an IGA?

Response: ... We believe there are very few cases where DOS should act as an IGA. The regulation states that a USG agency may request a waiver if the exchange visitor is “actively and substantially involved in a program or activity sponsored by or of interest to such agency” and requires information on “why the grant of such waiver request would be in the public interest and the detrimental effect that would result to the program or activity of interest to the requesting agency if the exchange visitor is unable to continue his or her involvement with the program or activity.”
#6. During our October 13, 2004 meeting you clarified that the European nationals must fulfill the HRR [Home Residence Requirement] in their country of nationality or legal residence and not in any other EU country. It appears that certain program officers (Fulbright) in Spain and Greece are still advising EVs that the HRR may be fulfilled in any EU country. Would WRD consider preparing some type of statement confirming same which may be included in the materials which an EV receives when beginning the program? Would WRD consider sending a member to relevant program sponsors, which clarifies WRD’s position?
VO Response: L/W has spoken with ECA program officials regarding this issue. Apparently there was miscommunication…The issue of whether a Fulbright exchange visitor may fulfill his/her two-year home residence requirements in any EU country is still under discussion with ECA.
Question: Has there been any further discussion with ECA on whether a Fulbright exchange visitor may fulfill the two year rule in any EU country?
Response: Yes, we have revisited the issue. We think it unlikely that we will permit fulfillment of the two year requirement in any EU country, but will provide a final decision shortly.

· Greece Joins Visa Waiver Program

On March 9, 2010 Department of Homeland Security Secretary Janet Napolitano announced the designation of Greece as a member of the Visa Waiver Program. Greece joins 35 other countries already participating in the visa waiver program which permits tourist entry of up to three months without a visa for citizens of participating countries, provided that the traveler first obtains an Electronic System Travel Authorization (ESTA) approval. 
The official designation appeared in the “Federal Register” on March 31 at page 15991.
· Consular Problems With New DS-160

AILA reports that the new electronic DS-160 immigrant visa application form has not been working as it should at many consulates, and that many consulates have resumed accepting DS-156s and DS-157s. Applicants with non immigrant visa appointments who are unable to complete the DS-160 online should check with the individual consular post’s website to verify that the old forms will be accepted.
3) H-1B Season Begins April 1, 2010
On March 9, 2010 USCIS announced that it will begin accepting H-1B petitions for the fiscal year 2011 beginning April 1, 2010. These applications are filed against a cap of 65,000, plus 20,000 for individuals who have earned a U.S. Master’s degree or higher. You may recall that two years ago and three years ago the cap was reached within the first week of the program and that USCIS performed a lottery to determine the eligible cases. However, last year H-1B petitions were accepted into December. What will happen this year is unknown, but anecdotal evidence appears to demonstrate that the cap will not be reached in the first week. 
4) Congressional Research Service Report: Unauthorized Alien Students, 

Higher Education, and In-State Tuition Rates: A Legal Analysis
On January 13, 2010 the Congressional Research Service published a report entitled “Unauthorized Alien Students, Higher Education, and In-State Tuition Rates: A Legal Analysis.” This report discusses various state practices and litigation regarding the application of tuition to students who are not in lawful immigration status.
5) USCIS Vermont Service Center Examiners Get Credit for RFE’s
AILA has confirmed that at a meeting on February 25, 2010 the Vermont Service Director advised that although in past years VSC officers were given credit for issuing approvals and denials, a new performance review policy has been implemented which provides officer credit for the issuance of Request for Evidence (RFEs) as well. VSC intends by this practice, to encourage better quality RFEs with the rationale that since officers were not given “credit” for RFEs they were not spending the appropriate amount of time to prepare them. The purpose of giving credit is to improve the quality of RFEs. Whether the policy will also increase the number of RFEs issued is not in question. VSC has noted that the rate of RFEs has remained consistent. 
6) Department of Justice and USCIS Agreement on E-Verify
Department of Homeland Security Secretary Janet Napolitano, together with USCIS Director Alejandro Mayorkas, announced three initiatives “to strengthen the efficiency and accuracy of the E-Verify system.” The announcement stated:

These initiatives include a new agreement with the Department of Justice that will streamline the adjudication process in cases of E-Verify misuse and discrimination; an informational telephone hotline for employees to provide a more timely, effective and seamless customer experience for workers seeking E-Verify information; and new training videos focusing on E-Verify procedures and policies, employee rights and employer responsibilities in English and Spanish.
…

The Memorandum of Agreement signed between USCIS and the Department of Justice’s Office of Special Counsel 
for Unfair Immigration-Related Employment Practices establishes a streamlined process for addressing potential cases of discrimination and employer misuse of E-Verify and establishes protocol between USCIS and the Department of Justice for referring matters that fall within the agencies’ respective jurisdictions.

The two new, educational training videos, explaining E-Verify procedures and policies, employee rights and employer responsibilities in English and Spanish were created by the DHS Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties and are viewable at www.dhs.gov/e-verify and www.youtube.com/ushomelandsecurity.

7) NYS Supreme Court Decides on F-1 Off-Campus Employment 

On February 26, 2010 the Supreme Court, Appellate Division, Third Judicial Department of the State of New York decided “In the Matter of Batdorj Dagvadorj v. Lois DeFleur, as Administrator at the State University of New York at Binghamton, at al.” In a very unusual State Court decision the Appellate Division decided that federal regulations did not permit a SUNY Binghamton student to work off-campus as a tutor at the SUNY Morrisville, campus and that SUNY Binghamton (and our colleague Ellen Badger) was required to report the violation of status to SEVIS. Apparently, the plaintiff had received assurances from his academic advisors that he would be permitted to tutor at this off-campus location. Unfortunately, the advisors had not consulted with the DSO. Apparently, the court decided that SUNY Morrisville was not educationally affiliated, from a curricula standpoint, with SUNY Binghamton as they were separate and distinct educational institutions with “differentiated and designated missions” under the New York State Education Law. 
The plaintiff also claimed that he was not provided with appropriate due process of law protections before given notice of his failure to maintain status. However, the court found that the plaintiff had received due process protections because the DSO’s duties were ministerial, once it was discovered that he had violated status. In other words, the DSO had no discretion in making the determination that the advisor had to provide notice to SEVIS. The court also found that the plaintiff did have a meeting with the DSO which provided an opportunity for him to present evidence.
This case would have relevance in both the New York State and the City University Systems regarding the relationships between different campuses. 

Finally, congratulations to Ellen Badger on being permanently memorialized in the New York State Court Reporting System – a dubious honor, at best.  
8) Deferred Enforced Departure Extended for Liberians 

On March 19, 2010 USCIS announced that it had automatically extended employment authorization through September 30, 2010 for Liberian nationals already covered under the Deferred Enforced Departure (DED) program, following the President’s announcement extending DED through September 30, 2011 for qualified Liberians. This automatic six month extension will permit Liberians covered by the program to continue working while they file applications for the complete extended period. 
9) US Department of Labor Publishes Final Rule on H-1C Nurses

Finally, on March 5, 2010 the Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration issued a twelve page “Final rule” implementing the Nursing Relief for Disadvantaged Areas Reauthorization Act of 2005 (NRDARA) which extended the Nursing Relief for Disadvantaged Areas Act of 1999. These laws had permitted certain health care facilities to file, and authorize the Labor Department to review, approve, and enforce attestation applications to employ foreign nurses in Health Professional Shortage Areas on a temporary basis under the H-1C visa. It is noted that on April 22, 2000 DOL published the “Interim Final rule” effective September 21, 2000. It is further noted that that temporary visa program expired four years after the effective date of regulations of September 21, 2004 which permitted acceptance of petitions until June 13, 2005 for up to five hundred places per year. The program was then extended for three years beginning December 20, 2006 and has now fully expired. As the visas were valid for three years on December 20, 2006, the last visa would expire on December 19, 2009. The regulation states “This Final Rule is being promulgated to ensure worker protections are in place for nurses currently employed in H-1C status, whose stays may extend beyond December 20, 2009.”
Considering the fact that PERM applications and appeals are seriously backlogged, and that the H-1B LCA system is broken, you may ask why the Labor Department has gone to the effort of publishing this extensive regulation after the law permitting the program has expired, your question may be a reasonable one – but perhaps should be addressed to your Congressman who can attempt to get an answer from the Department of Labor for this boondoggle of the month. Our tax dollars at work! 
Many thanks for your comments, your suggestions and for referring your students, scholars and faculty members.

Please let me know if you have any questions, or if you would like copies of any of the materials covered.

Note: The information provided in this Memorandum is not legal advice. Transmission of this information is not intended to create, and receipt by you does not constitute, an attorney-client relationship. Readers must not act upon any information without first seeking advice from a qualified attorney. Neither the publisher, nor any contributor is responsible for any damages resulting from any error, inaccuracy, or omission contained herein. 
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